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72 Woodville Road, Woodville T 08 8408 1111 
South Australia 5011 F 08 8408 1122 
PO Box 1, Woodville SA 5011 charlessturt.sa.gov.au  

11 August 2017 

Hon Stephen Mullighan MP 
State Member for Lee 
PO Box 4100 
SEATON SA 5023 

BY EMAIL: lee@parliament.sa.gov.au  

Dear Mr M .ghan 

Bartley Terrace Resurfacing Works And Lack Of Lighting 

Thank you for your email dated August 9, 2017, sent on behalf of residents in the West Lakes, 
West Lakes Shore & Semaphore area regarding the resurfacing works on Bartley Terrace and 
the new roundabout at the intersection of Bartley Terrace & Greenfield Crescent. 

The Bartley Terrace Streetscape Project was consulted in the 2015/2016 financial year, 
including workshops and open days, to enable members of the public to provide input into the 
outcome of the project. The community identified a desire to 'calm' traffic in front of the 
shops between Fairford Terrace and Greenfield Crescent, and to improve pedestrian 
connectivity between the shops and the footbridge opposite. As a result of the community 
feedback, the current concept includes at least one Zebra Crossing on Bartley Terrace in the 
section of road between Greenfield Crescent and Fairford Terrace. 

The DPTI Operation Instruction for the use of on-street Zebra Crossings requires that a low 
speed environment in the order of 30km/h or less is achieved on each approach to a crossing. 
On this basis roundabouts were proposed at the Bartley Terrace/Fairford Terrace and Bartley 
Terrace/Greenfield Crescent intersections to facilitate this low speed environment. It is 
proposed to construct the additional roundabout and Zebra Crossing/s as part of a future 
stage of the streetscape upgrade (Stage 2). 

Once consultation was completed, a report was endorsed by Council and a budget approved 
for its construction in the 2016/2017 financial year for the first stage of the project. 

The project commenced with the section between Bower Road and Greenfield Crescent (Stage 
1). As part of this project, there were a number of changes to the road and surrounding area, 
including pavement deep lift, footpath replacement, kerb and gutter renewal, traffic calming 
measures, public lighting improvements and the inclusion of a new Shared Use path. 

Unfortunately, once the construction works had commenced, we were notified of forthcoming 
gas main replacement works by APA Utilities along the length of Bartley Terrace. Once 
notification was received, it was decided that some of the Council works would be deferred 
until after the APA gas main replacement had been completed. This included line marking, 
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installation of a central median and final seal. By deferring these works, it ensured a better 

final product and minimised disruption for the duration of the APA works. 

As the final seal has been deferred, the top stones are higher than current road level and have 

required chamfering to make safe. As such, it is acknowledged that the current road surface is 

not an optimal surface for travel. Whilst this is undesirable from a user perspective, the speed 

limit has been lowered temporarily to improve driver experience. 

As for the lighting of the roundabout, our lighting contractor unfortunately experienced major 

plant failure towards the end of last financial year which delayed a number of projects across 

the City. I can confirm that there will be additional lighting installed at the roundabout, as 

well as an upgrade of the luminaires along Bartley Terrace as each stage of the project is 

completed. All materials have been procured for the first stage and we are currently awaiting 

confirmation from the contractor on the date for installation. Depending on the timing of 

these works, we will review the current condition of the roundabout and see if any 

intermediate measures are required. 

For your information, construction of Stage 2 of the Bartley Terrace Streetscape Project 

(Greenfield Crescent to Fairford Terrace) will be submitted for budget approval in 2018/2019, 

postponed from this current year due to the APA works. 

We thank you for your interest in this project and trust we have been able to resolve your 

concerns. Should you have any further queries, please do not hesitate to contact Coordinator 

Engineering Projects, Murali KG on (08) 8248 1170. 

Yours sincerely 

Paul Sutton 
Chief Executive Officer 
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